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Board of Trustees
Minutes

	Date:
	28 January 2009

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	The Loggia, V&A

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

David Adjaye

Tom Dixon
Professor Sir Christopher Frayling
Betty Jackson
	Professor Lisa Jardine
Erin O’Connor

Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Samir Shah

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A

David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A
Jane Lawson, Director of Development

Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A
Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A
Laura Frampton, Head of Planning, V&A
John Rider, Corporate Governance Manager, V&A (minutes)
Kate Dorney, Curator, Theatre & Performance Galleries Project, V&A (for item 1)

Geoff Marsh, Director of Theatre Collections, V&A (for items 1-3)
Vicky Broackes, Head of Exhibitions & Design, Theatre Collections, V&A (for items 2-3)
Claire Hudson, Head of Collections Management, Theatre Collections, V&A (for items 2-3)


	Apologies:
	Edwin Davies, Steve McGuckin,  Michelle Ogundehin, Dame Marjorie Scardino, Bob Stefanowski


	1
	Theatre & Performance – site visit [plus a brief look at other Gallery projects]

	1.1
	Trustees, accompanied by Kate Dorney, visited the Theatre & Performance Galleries site to see work in progress on the project which would be completed in March 2009.

	1.2.
	Trustees visited briefly also the NAL West Room, Buddhist Sculpture and Gilbert Galleries sites to see work in progress on the projects.

	
	

	2
	Declaration of Interests

	2.1
	None.

	2.2
	The Chairman reported that Bob Stefanowksi, who had been unable to join the Board in September 2008 (see the Board minutes of 18 September, paragraph 2.1) had relocated to the UK and had rejoined the Board.

	
	

	3
	Theatre Collections

	3.1
	Geoff Marsh, Vicky Broackes and Claire Hudson gave a presentation on the achievements of the Theatre and Performance department since its assimilation into the Museum a year ago, and its future goals.  Theatre was one of the UK’s great contributions to world culture and the V&A held the National Collection.  Current priorities included opening new permanent galleries (seen by Trustees at item 1., above), building national and international links and a digitisation programme which aimed to get all images of the collections online.  Collecting was highly selective and involved identifying key objects, a recent acquisition had been a set of theatrical Meissen figures, the National Video Archive Programme continued and photographic collections were maintained.  The touring exhibitions programme had been started as a response to the closure of the Covent Garden site and the need to make the collections accessible to new audiences in the regions.  In this regard the Supremes exhibition was currently on in Blackpool and was attracting strong audiences.  The forthcoming programme at South Kensington included Diaghilev and the Golden Age of the Ballet Russes, Rolling with the Stones and The Art of Hollywood Costume.  The department looked forward to playing a full and integrated role in the V&A’s future operations.

	
	

	4
	V&A UK Report

	4.1.
	Beth McKillop gave a presentation on the Museum’s UK work explaining the reasons behind it, how it was carried out and highlighting the  Museum’s considerable reach within the UK. 

	
	

	5
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (20 November 2008)

	5.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	6
	Matters arising

	6.1
	Paragraph 6.1: The Chairman had not had a response from the Whiteley Family intermediary but the Museum remained optimistic about the outcome.

	6.2
	Paragraph 9.1.iii: Further work needed to be done on the plans for the Exhibition Road building before they could be presented to Trustees. 

	
	

	7
	Chairman’s report

	7.1
	There was some Government support on the subject of tax relief on gifts of works of art.

	7.2
	It was reported that Transport for London (TfL) had agreed to provide additional funding for the Exhibition Road scheme.   TfL’s contribution would enable work to start on the scheme with a view to completion by the end of 2011 in time for the 2012 Olympic Games and Paralympic Games.  Copies of a Summer 2008 update on the project by the Royal Borough of Kensington& Chelsea were tabled for information.  The provision of step-free access at South Kensington Underground station and upgrading the tunnel linking the museums to the station remained unresolved.

	
	

	8
	Director’s report

	8.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  In addition, the Director reported as follows:

i. There had been positive Government support for the proposed collaboration with Blackpool; the feasibility study would be completed soon and the Chairman and Director would have a further meeting with the Secretary of State and Sir Howard Bernstein.
ii. The Sackler Centre continued to attract positive comments and systems and procedures were still being tested; it was working well with different types of activities.
iii. The redesign of the V&A website was making good progress; there would be a ‘virtual exhibition’ to accompany the Stephen Jones Hats exhibition.
iv. He had attended the successful opening of the Vivienne Westwood exhibition in Hong Kong.

	8.2
	In discussion, Trustees asked for the Trustees’ Buildings Strategy Committee to reassess where presenting the V&A’s fashion collections in a better manner fell in the priorities of FuturePlan Phase 2.

	
	

	9
	Reports from Committees & V&A Enterprises Ltd

	9.1
	Audit – a paper had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The Board approved the establishment of the Trustees’ Investment Committee, as described in the paper.
ii. The Committee had considered the Strategic Risk Register.
iii. The Committee had considered an Internal Auditors report setting out when and how the Museum would address various issues on Collections Management. 

	9.2
	Buildings Strategy:

i. As reported earlier (paragrpah 6.2., above), Arup had been asked to rework their concept designs for the Exhibition Road building.
ii. FuturePlan phase 1 projects were proceeding as follows:-
a. the final account for the Sackler Centre had been settled;
b. the Theatre & Performance Galleries would open in March;

c. the ladies’ toilets would be completed in time for the Hats exhibition in February;

d. part of phase 1  of the Ceramics Galleries would be handed over by the end of the week;

e. the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries project was progressing well, and the quality of the work was very good, and Trustees would have an opportunity to visit the site in May;
f. Tenders for the Ceramics Gallery Bridge had come back.
iii. A curatorial brief was in preparation for the furniture displays in Galleries 133-135.

iv. The galleries next to the temporary exhibition shop would need refurbishment and redisplay as many of the objects currently displayed there would be moving into the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries; a proposal was under consideration and an application to the Wolfson Fund would be submitted.
v. Proposals for improving the Lecture Theatre were being considered.

	9.3
	Collections – a paper had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The Board endorsed the Committee’s approval to lend objects for exhibition as described in the paper.

	9.4
	Development – a Report had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. 
The department was checking to see if any pledges for the Medieveal & Renasisance Galleries had not been honoured  in order to close the funding gap of £1.4 million for the project.
ii.
£1.6 million was still needed for Phase 1 of the Ceramics Galleries project.

iii. 
The renewal rate for membership remained steady.

iv. 
A sponsor for the Telling Tales exhibtion was being sought.

	9.5
	Finance.  It was reported that:

i. In spite of the current economic climate, it was hoped that the Museum would break even at the end of the 2008/09 financial year.

ii. The outlook for 2009/10 was that it would a tough year tempered by a number of major gallery openings and a strong public programme.

	9.6
	Museum of Childhood – minutes had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. A Christmas tree had been erected for the festive season and the response had been positive from staff and visitors.
ii. Visit figures had increased by 8.6%.
iii. The HLF had awarded a grant for the British Toy Making Archive.

	9.6
	V&A Enterprises Ltd – minutes had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The company had had a successful Christmas with sales of jewellery being particularly strong.
ii. The Board agreed to go ahead with the new bookshop proposal.
iii. Income from licensing and corporate hire remained healthy.
iv. The Board agreed a cautious budget for 2009/10.
v. The Board had had a presentation on the development of commercial branding.

	
	

	10
	Any other business

	10.1
	The Chairman reported that he intended to host a session with Trustees and senior V&A staff, away from the Museum, to discuss V&A long-term strategy.  A proposed date would be circulated to the Board shortly.

	10.2
	The Chairman stressed the importance of Trustees attending openings at the V&A, and the key role they played as “ambasssadors” of the Museum at such events.

	10.3
	Next meeting: Thursday 19 March 2009.


John Rider
 March 2009
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